MINUTES OF THE Regular SCHOOL BOARD MEETING OF THE SCHOOL BOARD OF INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 721 SCOTT, RICE LE SUEUR COUNTIES, NEW PRAGUE, MINNESOTA 56071

December 12, 2006
6:30 pm.
Middle School Resource Room
CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson Dan Carlson called the December 12, 2006 regular school board meeting to order at 6:30 pm.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The board and members of the public rose and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
ROLL CALL

Roll was taken with Board Member Havlicek absent.
OPEN FORUM

Lorie Geiger addressed the board expressing support of the community in naming Jim Rouse as Superintendent for New Prague Area Schools and asking for them to grant him a contract at this evening’s meeting or calling a special meeting to issue him a contract prior to the end of this year.
Pam Tietz’s purpose to address the board was divided into four parts:  1.) she asked the board to be uniform in their meeting times as their early/late schedules are confusing to the public that would like to attend meetings.  She also asked that PAC meetings not be in conflict with a school board meeting; 2.) She addressed the role of a school board member asking the board to focus on the big pictures of policy, goals setting and ultimately improving student achievement.  When board focus on administrative issues the school district suffers as a divided board leads to a divided community.  She asked the board members to review the pamphlet they received when there were candidates for elections and emphasized the qualities listed that make a good school board member; 3.) Pam challenged the board to define the roles of a school board member and that of a superintendent; and 4.) She asked the board to make a decision at this meeting calling for a contract to be issued to the current interim superintendent.
Paul Flick addressed the dissension among the board members and requested that the board become unified in their purpose and direction.  He expressed concern over the dysfunction being displayed and demanded that the members learn to work together and vote as a unified body with 7/0 votes.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA & SUPPLEMENTAL AGENDA
 A motion was made by Walerius and seconded by Reed to approve the agenda and supplemental agenda including the addendum to the supplement for the approval of the Pay 2007 Levy.  Motion carried 6/0.  The motion was amended by Fadden and seconded by Dvorak to also include the discussion and possible vote on the issuance of a contract to the superintendent.  Motion carried 5/1 with Carlson voting against.
CONSENT AGENDA
 Motion was made by Beckius and seconded by Dvorak to approve all items on the consent agenda.  Motion carried 6/0.
ACTION ITEMS 
· Consider approval to reopen Open Enrollment for grade levels 6-12 for the 2007/2008 school year:  Motion by Reed and second by Walerius to approve reopening Open Enrollment.  Motion carried 6/0.

· Addendum to the Supplemental Agenda:  Consider approval of the Pay 2007 Levy. Motion by Beckius and second by Dvorak to approve the Pay 2007 Levy.  Motion carried 6/0.  
MOTION FOR BOARD TO ACT AS A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE

 Motion by Reed and seconded by Walerius for the board to act as a committee of the whole.  Motion carried 6/0.
COMMITTEE ITEMS

·  Journey of Excellence/MCA II test scores, Curriculum Brochure, test results and district report card:  an abbreviated presentation was made by MaryKay Proshek representing Colleen Cardenuto on the Journey of Excellence and the curriculum brochure.  No action was requested at this time, allowing Ms. Cardenuto to make the complete presentation at the January 18, 2007 meeting.
·  Addition of new classes and change of name to high school course offerings.  Mr. Tom Doig asked the board for approval of the new classes:  CIS Psychology, Fitness for Life II, Consumer Home Care, Welding II, Metal Art Fabrications and name changes from Computer Applications to Technology Explorations and Application and Advanced Computer Applications to College Bound Computer Applications.  These courses will appear in the 2007/2008 Course Offerings booklet but until registration occurs, there is no way of knowing if the new classes will actually be taught.  Immediate action is requested.
· School Within A School:  Principal Tom Doig and Teacher Georgia Meskan gave a power point presentation on a new concept that the high school would like to begin in the 2007/2008 school year.  The High School currently offers students a program called the Learning Lab.  This class is able to facilitate instruction to only about 30 students per trimester with only three of the five periods being accessible for the student.  By offering a program called School within a School, over 100 students could be serviced in the same time frame.  Additional classroom space, equipment and a 1.0 FTE teacher (.25 FTE from math, language arts, social studies and science) would be needed to educate students using the five periods of the day.  Mr. Doig and Mrs. Meskan are asking the board to approve the concept of a School within a School with a final determination if the program can be implemented based on budget approval for the next school year.

· Supplemental Agenda Item - Continue discussion on Operating Levy:  No additional information was presented at this meeting.
· Addendum to the Supplemental Agenda - Discussion and possible issuance of contract to the superintendent:  Board member Fadden opened discussion by stating that he has heard nothing but positive comments from staff, students and the public and would like to see the board offer Mr. Rouse a contract at this meeting.  Board Member Dvorak stated that he ran for office promising to support what his constituents wanted. He stated that the public has spoken and he will support them.  Board Member Beckius felt that by conducting another search, we appear to be showing lack of confidence in Mr. Rouse’s leadership and ability to run the New Prague School District.  Board Member Walerius stated that the date the board wanted to look at the search process was established for the January 18, 2007 meeting.  Without Board Member Havlicek present, he felt that no action should be taken at this meeting.  Mr. Reed stated that January was the date set for discussion on what the board would do.  He also felt the Mr. Rouse was doing a good job and that there was no need to rush the process.  Mr. Walerius further stated that the board needs to do the right thing and that the public needs to trust the process that will bring about the right decision for the district.  Chairperson Carlson stated that the most important job of the school board is to hire a superintendent.  He too believed that Mr. Rouse is doing a good job, but he wants and needs more than a five minute discussion to make his decision.  Mr. Dvorak stated that the full board needs to be in attendance.  Will waiting one month hurt?  Mr. Rouse addressed the board, first thanking those who spoke on his behalf.  He stated that he felt he has produced progress and achieved steps toward attaining the superintendent goals that were affirmed by the school board in November.  He has challenged his leadership team to create goals for the school district that are not test-score related.  He stated that due to the delay in timing of a search decision, to protect himself against the uncertainty of a search he will need to begin a search process of his own, applying for other positions as they are posted but hoping NPAS Board and community support align in January so he will not have to leave NPAS. 
· Sub-Committee Reports

· Executive Board:   No meeting
· Strategic Leadership:   No meeting
· Policy & Philosophy:     Met and made recommended additions to the Field Trip policy which is being presented for first reading at this meeting and approval at January 18, 2007 meeting.
· Policy 610 Field Trips

· Review & Evaluation:   Next meeting scheduled for December 20 at the Business Office.
· MRVSEC:   Representative Havlicek absent.  No report.
· Dates to Note:   Dates as listed on website noting the conflict with a Middle School PAC Meeting
COMMITTEE TO RISE

 Motion by Carlson and second by Dvorak for the committee to rise.  Motion carried 6/0.
ACCEPT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

 Motion by Reed and second by Beckius to accept the following committee recommendations:  Tabled approval of the Journey of Excellence/District Report Card until the January 18 meeting at which time a full presentation will be given by the Curriculum/Testing Coordinator.  Agreed to take immediate action to approve the new classes and name changes for the High School and agreed to take immediate action to approve the concept of a School Within a School at this time.
IMMEDIATE ACTION
Motion by Reed and seconded by Walerius to approve the new classes and change of names for the High School.  Motion carried 6/0

Motion by Dvorak and seconded by Beckius to approve the concept of School Within a School, allowing the High School to further pursue development of the program depending on availability of funds when the budget is approved.  Motion carried 6/0
ADJOURNMENT 
Prior to making a motion for adjournment, Mr. Reed offered a public apology for a statement that was made at the last school meeting.  He then made motion to adjourn the December 12, 2006 Regular School Board Meeting at 8:00 PM.  Second was made by Beckius.  Motion carried 6/0.
Summary of Regular School Board Meeting  December 12, 2006
The Regular meeting of the New Prague Area Schools was called to order at  6:30 pm.  Pledge of Allegiance was recited and roll taken with board member Havlicek absent.  Open Forum had several community members addressing the board.  Lorie Geiger spoke to the board expressing the support of the community in naming Jim Rouse as Superintendent and requested that the board and asked the board to approve a contract for Mr. Rouse at this evening’s meeting or to call a special meeting for approval of his contract before the end of the year.  Pam Tietz addressed the board on multiple issues.  She asked that the board be uniform in their meeting times as the early/late times for board meetings are confusing to the public and also asked that PAC meeting not be in conflict with board meetings.  Secondly, she addressed the board on the role of a school board member asked members to focus on the big pictures of policy, goals setting and ultimately improving student achievement.  She stated that when a board focuses on administrative issues the school district suffers as a divided board leads to a divided community. She further challenged the board to define their roles and that of the superintendent.  Her final request of the board was to make a decision at tonight’s meeting to approve a contract for the superintendent.  Paul Flick addressed the dissension among the board members and requested that the board become unified in their purpose and direction.  He expressed concern over the dysfunction being displayed and demanded that the members learn to work together and vote as a unified body with 7/0 votes. Before the Agenda and Supplemental agenda could be approved, the board was informed of an addendum to the supplemental agenda asking for approval of the Pay 2007 Levy.  Mr. Fadden also made a motion that was seconded by Beckius to add discussion and vote on a contract for the superintendent.  Approval was then given for the agenda and supplemental agenda with two addendums.  In Action, the board approved the re-opening of Open Enrollment for grades 6-12 for the 2008 school year.  Approval was given for the Pay 2007 Levy.  In Committee, the board heard a presentation by MaryKay Proshek on behalf of Colleen Cardenuto on the Journey of Excellence and curriculum brochure.  A full presentation will be given on January 18, 2007 with approval asked for at that time.  Tom Doig presented the new classes and name changes in the Curriculum Offerings book for the 2007/2008 school year stating that the courses will be offered by until registration is completed, he will not know if the course will be taught as the number of requests dictate whether a class is scheduled.  Tom Doig and Georgia Meskan presented the School Within A School format that the high school would like to incorporate into their curriculum.  This is a program for special needs students and the School Within A School is an expanded version of the current Learning Lab which supports a minimum of students.  They are asking for approval of the concept and will determine if this program can be implemented based on budget approval for the next school year.  There was no further discussion on the levy.  The board entered into discussion and possible issuance of a contract to the superintendent.  Mr. Fadden opened the discussion stating he has heard nothing but good things from the staff, students and community and would like to see the board offer Mr. Rouse a contract at this meeting.  Mr. Dvorak stated that he ran for office on the premise of doing what his constituents wanted and they want Mr. Rouse for Superintendent.  The public has spoken and he will support them.  Mr. Beckius felt that by conducting another search, we appear to be showing lack of confidence in Mr. Rouse’s leadership and ability to run the district.  Board Member Walerius spoke to the date established for addressing this issue was selected as January 18, 2007 and felt that the date should remain.  Mr.  Reed also stated that the board selected January 18 as the date for discussion and would like to remain with that date.  Mr. Carlson too wishes to stay with the January 18 meeting.  He also felt that all board members should be present when this vote is taken and he needs more than a five minute discussion to make his decision.    Mr. Rouse addressed the board, first thanking those who spoke on his behalf and stating that he felt he has produced progress and achieved steps toward attaining the superintendent goals that were affirmed by the school board in November. He stated that due to the delay in timing of a search decision, to protect himself against the uncertainty of a search he will need to begin a search process of his own, applying for other positions as they are posted but hoping NPAS Board and community support align in January so he will not have to leave NPAS.   The board received sub-committee reports and conducted the first reading of Policy 610 Field Trips. Dates were noted.  The board rose from committee and placed the approval of the Journey of Excellence/Curriculum Brochure on the January 18, 2007 agenda.  The board approved the new classes and name changes in the high school curriculum and approved the concept and gave a go-ahead for the High School to pursue the implementation of the School Within A School program.  Following a public apology for a comment, Mr. Reed made the motion for the meeting to adjourn at 8:00 PM.
